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DOE ROLLBACK OF LIGHT BULB STANDARDS WILL COST 

CONSUMERS BILLIONS 
 

Consumers Overwhelmingly Support Light Bulb Efficiency Standards 

May 3
rd

 Final Day for Public Comments on Rollback 
 

Washington, D.C. – Today, the Consumer Federation of America (CFA) and National Consumer 

Law Center (NCLC) called on the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) to immediately abandon its 

proposal to roll back the lighting efficiency standards adopted in January 2017 that would apply, 

starting January 1, 2020, to a wide range of bulbs not previously covered by any standards.   

 

 In comments submitted to DOE, the two groups indicated that the Trump 

Administration’s rollback of the requirements for numerous light bulb types, such as three-way, 

globe shaped and various decorative lights, would cost consumers $14 billion dollars 

cumulatively or $115 annually per household by 2025.  They stated that meeting the “General 

Service Lighting” (GSL) standard of 45 lumens per watt for these types of bulbs, by January 1, 

2020 is critically important because lighting comprises about 10% of a household’s electricity 

bill.   

 

 The experience with light bulbs already covered by standards demonstrates that the 

market can successfully transition to more efficient “light emitting diode” (LED) bulbs. This is 

exactly what occurred with common A-type, pear shaped household light bulbs, thanks to 

standards that went into effect in 2012. Those standards will save consumers almost $8 billion in 

energy costs by 2025. As manufacturers invested in the highly efficient light emitting diode 

(LEDs) bulbs, prices decreased by almost 90% from 2012 to 2016.
1
 According to research 

conducted by CFA, common A-type LED light bulbs are now only 75 cents to a dollar more than 

                                                 
1
 According to the Department of Energy’s Adoption of Light-Emitting Diodes in Common Lighting Applications 

report, July 2017. https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2017/08/f35/led-adoption-jul2017_0.pdf 
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an inefficient halogen incandescent bulbs.  Because these LED lights are 80% more efficient, this 

cost difference is recouped in less than a year (see figure below). In the case of the three-way 

bulbs that aren’t currently covered by the GSL standards, the purchase price of the more efficient 

LED ($7.98) is twice as much as the inefficient incandescent bulb ($3.98) and may be a 

disincentive to buying an LED regardless of the substantial energy savings. Even with the price 

difference, the LED is 85% cheaper over a 10 year period and would save a consumer almost 

$100 compared to an incandescent bulb, and the difference in price is recouped in less than a 

year.  It would stand to reason that, as seen with the A-type bulbs, the purchase price will come 

down. 

  

 
  

 “The light bulb standards adopted by DOE in 2017 are particularly important for low-

income households and should not be rolled back by the agency.  If a low-income renter moves 

into an apartment where much less efficient bulbs were installed, that tenant will be needlessly 

saddled with higher, less affordable electric bills,” said Charlie Harak, managing energy attorney 

at the National Consumer Law Center.  

 

 There is also widespread consumer support for the light bulb standards. A recent CFA 

survey found almost three-quarters (71%) of respondents support federal efficiency standards for 

light bulbs, compared to only 29% opposing standards.
2
 Only slightly less (64%) supported 

covering the additional types of bulbs, starting January 1, 2020, such as: three-way light bulbs, 

reflector bulbs used in recessed cans and track lighting, round globe light bulbs, and other 

decorative lights. Not surprisingly, consumers who have had experience with LEDs are much 

likelier to support efficiency standards compared to those who have no experience. 

 

                                                 
2
 The survey was conducted for CFA by Engine International by cell phone and landline on March 21-24, 2019, 

using a representative sample of 1007 adult Americans. The survey’s margin of error is plus or minus 3.09 

percentage points at the 95% confidence level. 

Type Technology Price
10 Year 

Cost

Cost per 

Year

10 Year 

Cost

A-type (60W Equivalent) Halogen Incandescent 43 0.9 $1.75 $19.44 $5.18 $51.80 $71.24

A-type (60W Equivalent) LED 8.5 13 $2.50 $1.92 $0.96 $9.60 $11.52

Three-Way 30-70-100w Incandescent 30-70-100 1.1 $3.98 $36.18 $8.43 $84.30 $120.48

Three-Way 30-70-100w Equivalent LED 4.7-9.3-15.5 6 $7.98 $13.30 $1.12 $11.20 $24.50

²Based on 3 hours per day at 11 cents per kWh as indicated on the light bulb packaging.

³Savings calculated mid-value (70w).

Currently Covered

To be Covered January 1, 2020

 Figure 1. Light Bulb Price and Energy Usage Comparison                                                                                                                              

(Incandescent & Halogen Incandescent vs. LEDs)

¹All are GE brand light bulbs priced consistently at Lowes stores in Alexandria VA, Detroit and Houston.

Type of Bulbs¹ Purchase Energy²

Watts

10 Year 

Total 

Cost

Life 

(years)

Difference 

in Cost

$59.72

$95.98³



 

 

 “The bottom line: consumers support light bulb efficiency standards because they save 

money. Consumers will be robbed of greater energy cost savings if DOE rolls back the lighting 

rules adopted in January 2017 that include additional types of light bulbs. It is critical that the 

Administration supports cost-effective energy efficiency measures. Energy saved whether in the 

residential, commercial or industrial sectors benefits consumers and our economy. DOE’s ill-

conceived proposal to roll back the GSL lighting standard should be withdrawn,” said Hall-

Crawford. 

 

The CFA and NCLC comments can be found here. 

 

The Consumer Federation of America is a nonprofit association of more than 250 consumer 

groups that was founded in 1968 to advance the consumer interest through research, advocacy, 

and education. 

 

Since 1969, the nonprofit National Consumer Law Center® (NCLC®) has used its expertise in 

consumer law and energy policy to work for consumer justice and economic security for low-

income and other disadvantaged people, including older adults, in the United States. 
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